State of Deception

Fact Finding Report on the Detained El Salvador Water Defenders, Mining, and the State of Human Rights under the Bukele Administration

Co-authors of Report:

Alejandro Artiga-Purcell*, Robin Broad, Pedro Cabezas*, John Cavanagh*, Bernie Hammond*, Manuel Perez-Rocha, Angela Sanbrano*, Heather White*, Ross Wells*, Scott Wright* (*denotes delegation members)

Delegation Sponsors:

Institute for Policy Studies SHARE Foundation

Report Endorsers:

Central American Alliance on Mining (ACAFREMIN) Institute for Policy Studies Mining Watch Canada National Roundtable on Metals Mining in El Salvador Pax Christi International Public Service Alliance of Canada SHARE Foundation United Church of Canada Washington Ethical Society

January 11, 2023







Table of Contents

Ι	The Delegation	3
II	Key Findings of the Delegation	4
III	Executive Summary	5
IV	Arrest of the Five Santa Marta Water Defenders	6
V	Political Context of Bukele's State of Exception	8
VI	Evidence that the Bukele Regime Wants to Restart Mining	12
VII	Summary Impressions of the Current State of Affairs in El Salvador: From Gang Violence to State-Sponsored Violence	16
VIII	Recommendations	20

I. The Delegation:

From October 15-20, 2023, eight delegates from the United States and Canada held 19 meetings with leaders of civil society groups, human rights groups, lawyers, economists, a member of the legislature, and others in El Salvador. The delegation visited organizations in the department of Cabañas, specifically in San Isidro, Guacotecti, Victoria, and Santa Marta. The delegation also participated in a ceremony to mark the 40th anniversary of the human rights organization, Tutela Legal Maria Julia Hernandez, and to present that organization with the 2023 Institute for Policy Studies Letelier-Moffitt Human Rights Award. This is a report of the delegation's findings.

The Authors:

Alejandro Artiga-Purcell is Assistant Professor of Environmental Communication at San José State University. His research focuses on environmental justice and social movements in Central America.

Robin Broad, a Guggenheim Fellow for her work on El Salvador and a Research Professor at American University, is the co-author of The Water Defenders: How Ordinary People Saved a Country from Corporate Greed (Beacon Press, 2021).

Pedro Cabezas is the coordinator of the Central American Alliance on Mining, ACAFREMIN.

John Cavanagh, a former United Nations economist, is co-author of The Water Defenders, and a Senior Advisor of the Washington-based Institute for Policy Studies.

Bernard Hammond is Professor Emeritus, Sociology/Social Justice and Peace Studies, King's University College, Western University, London, Canada.

Manuel Pérez-Rocha is an Associate Fellow at the Institute for Policy Studies, works on its Global Economy Project, and is an Associate of the Transnational Institute.

Angela Sanbrano, J.D., is the former National Coordinator of the Committee in Solidarity with the People of El Salvador (CISPES). She has served as Executive Director and board member of several organizations that provide direct services and advocacy for immigration, labor, and human rights.

Ross Wells is co-chair of the El Salvador Sister-Community project for The Washington Ethical Society.

Heather White, a Knowledge Mobilization and Communications Coordinator of science-backed sustainable management practices, spent 13 months working on social and economic development in northern El Salvador in 2004-2005 as overseas personnel for the United Church of Canada.

Scott Wright is the former director of the Columban Center for Justice, Peace, and Ecology, worked for the Catholic Church during the civil war in the 1980s, and represented Pax Christi International on this delegation.

Delegation sponsors:

The Institute for Policy Studies is a multi-issue research center that works with dynamic social movements to turn ideas into action for peace, justice, and the environment. http://www.ips-dc.org

The SHARE Foundation is committed to support and accompany the people of El Salvador and Honduras and refugees in the United States in their struggle for social justice and sustainable development. http://www.share-elsalvador.org/

II. Key Findings of the Delegation:

- 1. Among the over 70,000 people that Salvadoran President Nayib Bukele has incarcerated under abysmal conditions and the use of torture are tens of thousands of innocent people, including five water defenders and numerous labor leaders. No evidence has been presented by the government to back the arrest of the five water defenders, and charges against them should be dropped under a 1992 amnesty.
- 2. There is compelling evidence that President Bukele desires to violate a unanimous 2017 vote in the Salvadoran legislature to prohibit mining, a move that would endanger the country's water supply and violate the public will.
- 3. President Bukele has taken a series of steps to reduce the independence of the judiciary, to violate basic human rights, and to suspend civil liberties and the rule of law in the name of protecting the population from the violence caused by gangs. He is starving city governments of finances while expanding the military and is diverting millions of dollars borrowed from abroad for his cronies.
- 4. Representatives of the executive branches of the governments of the United States, Canada, Mexico, and the European Union have chosen to ignore these massive violations of human rights as they drop their criticism of Bukele's actions and supply financial aid to his government.

III: Executive Summary

This report begins with a brief description of the January 11, 2023, arrest and incarceration of five men who are members of an environment and social protection group, the Association of Economic and Social Development (ADES). This group has distinguished itself through its work to conserve El Salvador's scarce water supply that has been under threat by a number of factors, among them the mining industry. ADES played a significant role in bringing about the prohibition of metallic mining that was passed by El Salvador's legislature in 2017. During El Salvador's twelve-year armed conflict (1980-1992), the five members of ADES who were arrested in January 2023 were combatants and members of the FMLN, the coalition of rebel forces. Their arrest came as a result of accusations that they were responsible for the murder of a woman in 1989, during the conflict.

In order to better understand the reasons for their arrest more than thirty years later, this report explores the rise to power of Nayib Bukele, the current president of the country. It traces the political maneuvers that has left him with near absolute power in the country and enabled him in March 2022 to enact a "state of exception" in the country. This decree, which has been renewed monthly and is still in effect, gives Bukele a free hand to arbitrarily suspend democratic and fundamental rights and to arrest and confine people without legal representation indefinitely. It has resulted in the imprisonment of an additional estimated 70,000 people, many of whom may be innocent but have not been afforded the opportunity to defend themselves.

The report then returns to why these five men were arrested in 2023. It presents evidence that Bukele is intending to reintroduce mining in El Salvador, in part to address huge financial losses incurred due to his ill-fated decision make Bitcoin one of the country's official currencies just as it was about to suffer a dramatic drop in value. The arrest of these men and the attempt to brand them as murderers appears in part an attempt to diminish the work that they have done to bring about the ban on mining in the country, and to help facilitate a return to mining. It also acts as a warning that opposition to mining and anything else that Bukele proposes will not be tolerated.

The report notes the worldwide negative reaction to these arrests and the subsequent decision of a lower court judge to release the men on house arrest. The report lays out evidence that the charges against the five have no basis, and that the case should be dropped because the five are covered by a 1992 amnesty brokered by the United Nations. It then lays out evidence that the Bukele government is trying to restart mining. The report ends with the delegation's findings on the current situation in El Salvador, and with recommendations on actions that can be taken to drop the charges against the five, to maintain the prohibition against mining, and on how the US, Canadian, Mexican and other governments, and the United Nations, can support the return in El Salvador to democratic rule.

IV. Arrest of the Five Santa Marta Water Defenders

On January 11, 2023, on the orders of the Attorney General of the government of Nayib Bukele, police arrested six men, five of them in the department of Cabañas in the north of El Salvador¹ and one of them in the San Salvador city. The alleged charges are in connection with activity that occurred during the armed conflict that gripped El Salvador from 1980 until 1992. The six men had been members of the FMLN, the armed revolutionary group that opposed a brutal dictatorship that had ruled the country for over 50 years during the 12year civil war. That conflict ended with the signing of Peace Accords in 1992 brokered by the United Nations in partnership with Spain, Mexico, Venezuela, and Colombia. Both Canada and the United States also signed on to the accords at the time, now more than 30 years ago.²

More recently, the five men from Cabañas, who are members of the Association of Economic and Social Development (ADES) – Miguel Ángel Gámez, Alejandro Laínez García, Pedro Antonio Rivas Laínez, Antonio Pacheco (the director of ADES) and Saúl Agustín Rivas Ortega (the lawyer for ADES) – have been known as "water defenders".³ This is in reference to their work with ADES where, among other activities, they helped lead the campaign to defend the severely threatened water supply in the country. To that end, they contributed — along with Salvadoran civil society organizations and institutions — to the elaboration of the legislation that completely prohibited metallic mining in El Salvador in 2017.⁴

To better understand the case of the Santa Marta 5 and the claims of criminalization made toward environmental and civil society groups, participants of the delegation held 19 meetings with experts and leaders of civil society, human rights groups, lawyers, economists, and others in San Salvador and Cabañas. Our conclusion is that there are two compelling reasons for the government of El Salvador to drop the charges against the five Santa Marta water defenders. The first is the lack of any evidence of the guilt of the five. The second, if that is the case, is that the five are covered under the 1992 amnesty in El Salvador that was part of a National Reconciliation Law passed following the historic 1992 Peace Accords. We deal with each of these in turn in the following.

Lack of evidence

In the arrest of the Santa Marta Five on January 11, 2023, El Salvador's Attorney General alleged that the men, while members of the FMLN, kidnapped, tortured, and murdered a woman named María Inés Álvarez García Alvarenga Leiva on August 22, 1989, and that they belonged to a criminal organization during the twelve-year civil war. The case was brought by the woman's daughter in April 2022.⁵

The only evidence provided by the Attorney General to lay the charges was the testimony of a protected witness who accused the Five of the murder but admitted when questioned by the defendants' lawyer that he had no firsthand knowledge of the alleged crime.⁶ Still, at the first hearing, the judge dictated six months of preventive detention (renewed in August 2023) to allow the prosecution to continue its preliminary investigation, imposed a gag order on the case, and the detainees were sent to a detention center where they had no access to health care, legal support nor family visits. It has later come to light that several of those charged have alibis at the alleged time of her death. In addition, strangely, and after more than 10 months, the body of the woman has never been found. In June 2022, the prosecutor's office carried out an "exhumation process" and was unable to find a body.⁷

In August 2023, after more than eight months of imprisonment, the defendants were finally granted a hearing wherein a lower court judge of Sensuntepeque ordered that they be held under house arrest instead of continuing in the deplorable conditions of the Salvadoran prison system. The Attorney General's office did not appeal this decision, thus making it possible for the men to return home with their families in September 2023.⁸ However, the legal fight continues as the Attorney General has not dropped the charges and the legal defense team has continued to introduce injunctions to have the case dismissed before reaching the trial stage.

The Five are covered under the amnesty provisions of the 1992 National Reconciliation Law

In addition to the lack of evidence against the five, the legal defense team argues that the defendants are covered by a 1992 amnesty.9 During the civil war, the FMLN-FDR had achieved international recognition as a belligerent party to the conflict. That recognition began with the Franco-Mexican Declaration which recognized it as a political force with legitimate aspirations to power.¹⁰ Hence, in September 1989, the FMLN and the Salvadoran government initiated a dialogue under the auspices of the United Nations Secretary-General that culminated three years later in the Chapultepec Peace Accords. These were signed on January 16, 1992, in Mexico City.¹¹¹² Then, on January 23, 1992, the National Assembly passed the National Reconciliation Law, and this provided amnesty to members of the FMLN in order to permit them to lay down their arms and participate in the political life of the country.¹³ Article 6 of the Law specifies that "this amnesty shall not apply to persons who, according to the report of the Truth Commission, participated in grave acts of violence committed after January 1, 1980, whose impact on society urgently demands that the public know the truth, regardless of the sector to which they belonged." Even if the alleged case brought forward by the Attorney General was true, it is not included in the cases included in the report of the Truth Commission.¹⁴

As part of the Peace Accords, a Truth Commission was set up under the auspices of the United Nations. The Commission presented its report, From Madness to Hope: The 12-Year War in El Salvador: Report of the Commission on the Truth for El Salvador, on March 15, 1993.¹⁵ "Based on extensive testimony, the commission determined that 85% of the acts of violence during the conflict had been perpetrated by State agents, predominantly in rural areas. Approximately 5 percent of the acts of violence were attributed to the FMLN".¹⁶ Five days later, on March 20, 1993, on day one of the newly elected Legislative Assembly, legislators adopted the General Amnesty Law for the Consolidation of Peace.¹⁷ This repealed Article 6 of the National Reconciliation Law, virtually giving amnesty to the military for the many massacres of men women and children carried out during the "scorched earth" policy in pursuit of insurgents, such as the massacre of up to 1,000 people in El Mozote on December 11th and 12th, 1981. Various human rights agencies both external and internal to El Salvador urged the state to amend this general amnesty law, as it clearly provided immunity to serious human rights perpetrators.¹⁸

Salvadoran political leaders routinely rejected requests to annul the general amnesty law of March 1993. It wasn't until 2016, however, under President Salvador Sánchez Cerén, that the Supreme Court struck down the 1993 amnesty law,¹⁹ thus leaving intact the amnesty for members of the FMLN as established in the 1992 National Reconciliation Law, which today remains in full force. According to legal experts, the Salvadorean Attorney General's arrest of the Santa Marta Five remains unconstitutional on these grounds.

The arrests of these men raised the questions: Given the lack of evidence and the issue of amnesty discussed above, why these men and why now? In order to address these questions, it is necessary to understand the political climate in El Salvador that emerged with the election of Nayib Bukele in 2019.

V. The Political Context of Bukele's "State of Exception"

Rejecting previous political parties and espousing "Nuevas Ideas", Nayib Bukele was elected in 2019 on the promise of restoring order in the country by controlling widespread crime and gang activity.²⁰ Bukele first attempted to negotiate with gang leaders (as revealed by the US Department of Justice²¹ and El Faro²²). When this failed, he resorted to measures that have now become a key source of his widespread popularity as well as of widespread criticism among defenders of human rights. In February 2021, Bukele's political party, Nuevas Ideas, won a landslide victory in legislative elections giving him effective control of El Salvador's Congress.²³ On February 5, 2020, in a literal show of force and on Bukele's orders, heavily armed police and soldiers in El Salvador, carrying rifles and dressed in battle gear, occupied the country's parliament building to coerce legislators into passing legislation to acquire a loan, that Bukele favored.²⁴

On May 1, 2021, legislators loyal to Bukele replaced five of the fifteen judges from the country's Supreme Court, including the Attorney General.²⁵ In June of 2021, the Assembly appointed five new judges to the Supreme Court rendering 10 of the 15 Supreme Court judges Bukele appointees. This, even though the law stipulates that any newly appointed

Assembly can appoint only 5 new judges. Additionally, in September 2021, the Assembly passed legislation requiring all judges over 60 years of age to retire. It also legislated changes making it easier to transfer independent minded judges and prosecutors to new posts. Taken together these arrangements gave Bukele almost total control of the judiciary. Finally, also in September, the Constitutional Chamber of the Supreme Court ruled that it would henceforth be possible for a President to run for a consecutive term, a provision forbidden by the constitution.²⁶ In spite of this ruling by the Constitutional Chamber, it is still forbidden by seven articles of the constitution.²⁷ After the ruling there has not been the required constitutional reforms to make it possible for a president to be re-elected.

The collapse of the separation of legislative, executive, and judicial powers is widely accepted as detrimental to the functioning of a democratic state and as opening the way to dictatorial powers on the part of the head of state. Scoffing at critics' accusations of dictatorial rule, Bukele took to Twitter calling himself "the coolest dictator in the world".²⁸ Bukele's subsequent behaviour makes it difficult to see the humour in this statement. On March 27, 2022, Bukele called together the Legislative Assembly and issued a decree putting the country under a "state of exception" for 30 days,²⁹ effectively suspending accepted democratic constitutional human rights. This made it possible to arrest and incarcerate people, denying them legal representation and detaining them indefinitely. This "state of exception" has been renewed monthly and is still in place today.

With these increased powers, Bukele has been able to pursue gang activity with a virtual free hand and he has done so with enthusiasm and, for the most part, with the support of most of the El Salvadoran population (polls show him with support in the range of 90 percent) and across much of Latin America.³⁰ At this point, it is estimated that 2 percent of the population of El Salvador is in prison under appalling conditions, giving El Salvador the highest rate of incarceration in the world as of January 2023. In order to accommodate his "success," Bukele has recently opened a new prison labelled a "Terrorism Confinement Center". It is designed to hold 40,000 prisoners where each cell holds 100 prisoners serviced by only 2 toilets and 2 sinks.³² ³³

On September 19, 2023, Bukele addressed the General Assembly of the United Nations (albeit to a more than half empty chamber) and boasted of his government having achieved a "global benchmark" and as representing a "positive example" in reducing the crime rate and controlling gang behaviour.³⁴ In the same speech, he also took the time to assert the independence of El Salvador to make its own decisions. He claimed that it was outside interference that involved El Salvador in a civil war and outside interference that "made us" sign some "fake peace agreements". Such a stance pits the principle of state sovereignty against the principal of universal human rights and the rule of law and shows his disdain for the legal instruments sanctioned by the UN that gave birth in the early 1990s to the current democratic institutions in the country.

There is no doubt that Bukele has achieved more success in controlling gang behaviour and crime generally than other administration in El Salvador and indeed more than has been achieved in many other Latin American countries. Even though the "Bukele Plan" does not attack the root causes that led the country to the current state of violence, it is obvious that his results have resonated with the Salvadoran population, making his re-election in February 2024 a virtual certainty. Also, attempts are being made in other Latin American countries to emulate his methods. In Guatemala, Peru, Costa Rica, Honduras and even the distant Chile, some politicians and many in the public are looking to the "Bukele Plan" as a way of controlling crime and gang behaviour and some are introducing "states of exception" as a way of achieving it.³⁵

While it is important to acknowledge Bukele's accomplishment and its resonance among Salvadorans and other Latin Americans, it is imperative that we acknowledge that the costs are inimical to the fundamental principles of democracy and human rights. Among these costs are the arbitrary arrest and the indeterminate imprisonment of innocent people via the criminalization of the poor, the targeting of political opponents, and the dismantling of civil society, labor rights, and the freedom of the media (which are the remaining pillars of dissent in the country now that Bukele controls the judiciary, executive, legislative, military, and the Electoral Commission. Furthermore, the Bukele Plan does not attack the root causes that led the country to the current state of violence, as it continues to apply the neoliberal economic model that excludes and impoverishes the popular majorities of society).

In short, the case of the Santa Marta Five cannot be understood outside of the broader context of the use of arbitrary arrests as one political tool to facilitate Bukele's overall strategy of control over Salvadoran society. Nor can it be understood, as explained in the next section, outside of the context of El Salvador's recent economic turmoil and historic metal mining prohibition.

Unfortunately, the lifting of the general amnesty law as it applies to the military has made little difference in terms of victims of the many atrocities that were perpetrated during the civil war. For example, one of the most horrific massacres of the war³⁶ was the El Mozote massacre, perpetrated by the infamous Atlácatl Battalion, trained in Fort Bragg in the United States by U.S. Special Forces. In addition to El Mozote, this battalion was implicated in some of the most barbarous human rights violations of the twelve-year armed conflict,³⁷ including the murder of 6 Jesuit priests and their housekeeper and her daughter at the University of Central America on November 16, 1989.³⁸

This is paradigmatic of the difficulty in bringing perpetrators to justice. Unfortunately, under the Bukele regime, this difficulty remains and, some would argue, has increased.³⁹ Already in 2020, when a judge attempted to execute a warrant to gain access to the military records concerning the El Mozote massacre, he was refused entry by the military. Bukele later backed the military, claiming that the judge had no authority over the military and that

only the president could release the files. He later released a limited number of files, claiming that the others had been destroyed. Clearly for Bukele, there is no political advantage in crossing the military as ultimately the more "dictatorial" his behaviour, the more he must depend on their support.

El Mozote was in the news again recently when on September 25, 2023, the journal El Faro reported that a judge in Virginia, US, chose not to deport Roberto Antonio Garay Saravia, a former leader of the US trained Atlácatl Battalion allegedly involved in the El Mozote massacre.⁴⁰ As reason for his decision, the judge cited an "incomplete service record" for Garay Saravia and the refusal of the Salvadoran armed forces to declassify internal records. Garay Saravia has been legally living in the US since 2014 and is the first and only member of the Salvadoran military to be arrested explicitly for his ties to the massacre.

Although he promised when elected in 2019 to release military files, Bukele has consistently refused to do so. The El Faro article cited above goes on to state that in the last two years in El Salvador, not a single hearing has been held relating to the El Mozote massacre.⁴¹ In fact, this is consistent with Bukele's casual dismissal of the war and any attempts at historical memory of the enormous losses and of the lingering pain and anguish of survivors. It explains why in December 2020, he chose El Mozote in front of massacre survivors to deliver a controversial speech in which he depicted the 12-year-long conflict and the Chapultepec Peace Accords that ended it as "a farce".⁴²

The prosecution of the Santa Marta Five has been led by a special war crimes unit set up by the Attorney General called the Unit for the Investigation of Crimes Committed During the Armed Conflict. Significantly, not a single case involving the military has yet been successfully prosecuted by this unit even though the United Nations has found that at least 85 percent of the crimes committed during the armed struggle, including the El Mozote massacre, were committed by members of the military.⁴³

During our visit to Santa Marta, members of our delegation were told that, in 2022, investigators with the Attorney General's office interviewed survivors of the different massacres that occurred in Cabañas during the civil war. According to testimonies of residents of Santa Marta they are survivors of least four major massacres that took place in Cabañas during the years of armed conflict: the Lempa River massacre that took place between 15 and 17 of March 1981 where at least 200 people were assassinated;⁴⁴ the Santa Cruz massacre where an undetermined number of people (possibly hundreds) were assassinated during a military incursion that took place between November 11 to 17, 1981;⁴⁵ the Massacre of the Los Planes community in June 1980;⁴⁶ and the San Gregorio massacre that took place in December 1981⁴⁷.

With support from human rights organizations such as Tutela Legal Maria Julia Hernandez and the Human Rights Institute of the University of Central America, relatives and survivors of these massacres have over the last three decades demanded that the Salvadorean Attorney General investigate the massacres to bring truth and justice for the victims. On March 18, 2021, the Salvadorean Ombudsman for the Defense of Human Rights, Jose Apolonio Tobar Serrano, issued a statement urging the Government of Nayib Bukele to issue an apology of behalf of the government to the victims of the Lempa River massacre and to instruct the Attorney General to initiate an investigation to determine administrative and criminal responsibilities.⁴⁸ Ironically, and despite the overwhelming evidence, the investigation carried out by the Attorney General investigators in Santa Marta did not lead to charges against military commanders responsible for the massacres. Instead, they chose to fabricate charges against those who had been pushed to take up arms to defend the population against the gross violations human rights and war crimes committed by the Salvadoran army.

This background of Bukele's attitude to the war, the Peace Accords, and his disdain for survivors of the conflict enable us to return to our earlier question with respect to the Santa Marta Five: Why these men, and why now?

VI. Evidence that the Bukele Regime Wants to Restart Mining

In 2017, El Salvador became the first country in the world to prohibit metallic mining, a notoriously water intensive and polluting industry that threatened the country's main water resource, the Lempa River, and its agriculture, livestock, food industry, and hydroelectric power generation. This courageous move by a small country that has long been the target of a rapacious and predatory mining industry is quite remarkable. Its history has been given close scrutiny by Robin Broad and John Cavanagh^{49 50 51} and others.^{52 53 54} The following is a brief summary of their work.

As the price of gold in the early 2000's began to soar, the vein of gold that runs from Mexico through Central America attracted the attention of corporate miners from Canada, the US, and Australia.⁵⁵ Soon, however, among those whose lives and livelihoods were most drastically threatened by industrial mining, there began to emerge an understanding of the impending threat. Key provinces where this awareness grew in El Salvador were the northern departments of Cabañas and Chalatenango. When prospectors arrived on the scene, community members travelled to Honduras and Guatemala where they witnessed the devastation that accompanied open pit mining, where whole mountains were taken apart and large toxic tailings ponds and dead rivers remained. Out of this resistance in 2005 emerged El Salvador's National Roundtable on Metallic Mining, known simply as La Mesa.⁵⁶

One of the organizations that became interested and involved in the struggle against mining was the Association of Economic and Social Development (ADES) whose interest in water preservation conditioned its attitude to mining. ADES has its roots in the small community of Santa Marta in the far north of Cabañas. Under threat of the military, most of the town evacuated to the refugee camp, Mesa Grande, in Honduras during the war. Upon the return

of the population after the war, the Committee of Repopulated Communities of Cabañas and Cuscatlán (CRCC) was formed to meet the needs of the returning population. It was from this committee that ADES emerged in 1993.⁵⁷ ADES is a well-organized group that provides leadership in community organization, "food sovereignty and agroecology," and "comprehensive water and sanitation."⁵⁸ Working with their sister organization — Radio Victoria — born in the same year, ADES quickly took on the water issue on a national level and this meant also taking on the struggle against mining.

Their most public success began in 2005 with their resistance to a Canadian-Australian gold mining company (first Pacific Rim, then bought by OceanaGold in 2013) that threatened to contaminate the country's water resources. Responding to community demands, several organizations (ADES, the Association of Friends of San Isidro Cabañas (ASIC), and Radio Victoria) accompanied protests at the proposed El Dorado gold mine near San Isidro, Cabañas. The 12-year fight transformed a local outcry into a nation-wide movement with international support.⁵⁹

This struggle did not come without its costs as Vidalina Morales, president of ADES, reminded those present at the 25th anniversary of the founding of both Radio Victoria and ADES. Specifically, these costs included the assassinations of anti-mining activists in 2009: Dora Sorto (who was 8 months pregnant), Ramiro Rivera, and Marcelo Rivera.⁶⁰ In spite of these and other costs, the anti-mining/pro water message gained strength in the ensuing years. Antonio Pacheco, one of the founders of ADES, and Vidalina Morales facilitated the creation of International Allies Against Mining, after she and other members of La Mesa went to Washington D.C. to receive the Letelier Moffitt Human Rights Award from the Institute for Policy Studies, bringing together many organizations in the US, like the Center for International Environmental Law, and in Canada, like MiningWatch Canada. This coalition of international actors has been instrumental in publicizing and bringing international support⁶¹ to the Salvadoran anti-mining struggle, as well as to the current plight of the Santa Marta Five.⁶²

From the beginning, La Mesa and ADES continued to link their anti-mining education with El Salvador's ongoing water crisis, an issue close to the concerns of all Salvadorians as more than 60 percent of El Salvador's water is sourced from the heavily polluted and overdrawn Lempa River watershed.⁶³ Eventually the influential Salvadoran Conference of Catholic Bishops came on board and to this day has remained in opposition to mining. About this time, things became more difficult for Pac Rim El Salvador. Pacific Rim's Salvadoran subsidiary applied in December 2004 to convert its exploration licences —which were to expire in January 2005 — into an exploitation concession. The application for an exploitation license — that is, the right to extract the mineral resource rather than just explore — failed to include certain documents required under El Salvador's Mining Law, such as the environmental permit and the consent of the landowners of property located in the surface area of the requested concession.⁶⁴ By 2006, the anti-mining sentiment was

sufficiently strong that the request for an exploitation license by Pac Rim El Salvador was put on hold by the then conservative ARENA government of Antonio "Tony" Saca.⁶⁵

As early as 2007, opinion polling by the University of Central America in San Salvador showed that over 60 percent of the Salvadoran population was against metallic mining,⁶⁶ and the succeeding governments of the FMLN in 2009 and 2014 continued the moratorium. This, however, also led Pac Rim El Salvador to file a suit against El Salvador demanding to be compensated for the loss of "projected earnings" at the World Bank Group's International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID)⁶⁷. During these lengthy legal proceedings, Pacific Rim was acquired by the Australian mining corporation, OceanaGold, which increased the lawsuit claim to more than US\$300 million. The battle eventually ended in a favorable ruling for El Salvador but at a cost of more than US\$12 million. This rare loss by a corporation at ICSID also awarded El Salvador US\$8 million to be paid by OceanaGold.^{68 69}

Following the ICSID tribunal`s ruling against OceanaGold, the water defender forces continued to press for legislative action, leading to the historic vote in 2017 that made El Salvador the first nation on earth to prohibit mining to save its rivers.⁷⁰ To the great credit of the water defenders, another University of Central America poll in 2015 revealed close to 80 percent of the public opposed to mining.⁷¹ This should give pause to any Salvadoran government contemplating an overturn of the prohibition on metallic mining.

Despite this strong support for the mining prohibition, the delegation heard from several organizations that there are strong signs that the Bukele regime wants to restart mining. One source reported a meeting in 2020 when Bukele asked about prospects of restarting mining. Others suggested that the current secret negotiations of a free trade agreement between El Salvador and China includes the possibility of investment in the mining sector. While the previous claims cannot be verified, we know that in 2021, the Ministry of the Economy included in its strategic goals, the regulation of mining. We learned that the Bukele government has joined the Intergovernmental Forum on Mining funded by the Canadian government and requested that it conduct an evaluation of the mining sector in the country. Bukele has also passed a new law to create a new Directorate of Hydrocarbons, Energy and Mines that includes metallic mining, despite it being prohibited in the 2017 prohibition against mining.⁷²

Subsequent actions by the government seem to be installing administrative capacity for the reintroduction of mining: in the 2023 budget the executive allocated \$4.5 million dollars to modernize the mining and energy laws⁷³ and according to the 2024 budget projections, the government will be adding 140 staff members to the Directorate of Hydrocarbons Energy and Mines.⁷⁴ Additionally, land licensed to mining companies prior to the ban was sold last year to the company, Agricola San José, an anonymous company that ostensibly purchased the land for the purposes of farming in an area that is classified as El Salvador's least arable land.⁷⁵

Why would a country that has recently won a victory in a multi-million-dollar lawsuit initiated by Canada's Pacific Rim and completed by Australia's OceanaGold⁷⁶ be interested in restarting mining? Why would a country that has banned metallic mining be interested in these initiatives?

The detention of the five Santa Marta water defenders associates the prohibition on mining with a civil war that Bukele has already spent a considerable amount of time characterizing as a disdainful waste of time and a useless loss of life. This strategy also tarnishes the reputation of some of the water defenders who fought in the civil war with a charge of murder and dilutes the perceived merit of their activism around mining in the present day, while also sidelining them from opposition to the reopening of mining in El Salvador. This pattern of criminalization against environmental defenders is a well-established modus operandi by governments in the Central American region⁷⁷ in order to spread fear among civil society organizations and human rights defenders.

Others with whom we met noted evidence of Bukele's intention to reverse the mining ban in El Salvador and suggested that his motivation for doing so is grounded in the generally poor economic performance of the Salvadoran economy, exacerbated by the significant economic losses suffered by El Salvador following his elevation of Bitcoin (along with the US dollar) to the national currency.⁷⁸

Under the Bukele administration, El Salvador has accumulated the largest public debt in the Central American region, 83.7% of the gross domestic product according to the Central Reserve Bank⁷⁹. It has registered the lowest economic growth in the region, 2.1 percent according to ECLAC⁸⁰, and in 2022 it closed with a decrease of -133% in direct foreign investment⁸¹ over the previous year.

Bukele's marketing sells the image of El Salvador as a successful country on its way to becoming "the Singapore of Central America", but he knows the economic indicators tell a different story that could at any time burst his popularity bubble, particularly because those most affected by the economic slowdown of the country are the those who had placed hopes on his "New Ideas" party. According to a report published by the Government's Central Reserve Bank, 1,868,206 people, or 29.5 percent of the population, were living under the poverty line 2022, an increase of 6.24% compared to 1,758,434 in 2021. The situation could get worse in 2024 as the government has announced more than \$100 million dollars in cutbacks to social services, health, and education⁸².

The failing economy paints El Salvador with a desperate need to attract foreign investment to stimulate economic growth. Many activists we interviewed argue that it is that desperation that drives Nayib Bukele to play the high-risk gamble of reversing the mining ban.

Following the arrest of the five Santa Marta water defenders, there has been a worldwide reaction that likely surprised the Bukele government. In a remarkably swift response in the days following the January 2023 arrests, 251 organizations from 29 different countries that supported the work of Salvadoran water defenders in the past issued a statement specifically linking the arrests to the suspected intention of the Bukele government to reopen mining in El Salvador.⁸³ The America's Policy Group in Canada also gathered a list of 37 organizations that warned "that the water defenders' ongoing detention is a direct violation of El Salvador's 1992 Peace Accord and National Reconciliation Law".⁸⁴ The letter quoted Luis Parada, the international lawyer who defended El Salvador's interests in the Pacific Rim/ OceanaGold lawsuit, who characterized the case as demonstrating a "complete lack of evidence", "failure to follow due process" and "shrouded in secrecy". In May 2023, the UN Special Rapporteur on Human Rights Defenders, Mary Lawlor, issued a joint statement with the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention; the Special Rapporteur on the question of human rights obligations related to the enjoyment of a safe, clean, healthy, and sustainable environment; and the Special Rapporteur on rights of clean water and sanitation, and asked for the five community leaders in Santa Marta to be freed⁸⁵.

In July 2023, 17 members of the US Congress led by Congressmen Mark Pocan and Jim McGovern wrote a strong letter to Anthony Blinken, Secretary to the Department of State, clearly outlining the concerns about the mistrial of justice involved in the arrest of the Five and linking the arrest to the mining issue.⁸⁶ In August 2023, the Inter American Commission on Human Rights requested information from the Salvadorean Government to investigate a petition for precautionary measures in favor of the Santa Marta 5 requested by the legal defense team⁸⁷. There is also a plethora of critical articles in the international mainstream media expressing concern for the state of human rights and the rule of law⁸⁸. This worldwide reaction may be a partial explanation of why the Five have been released under house arrest and why that decision of the lower court judge has not been challenged by El Salvador's Attorney General. Nevertheless, the continued charges against the Five are scheduled to be heard in February 2024.

VII. Summary Impressions of the Current State of Affairs in El Salvador: From Gang Violence to State-Sponsored Violence

Our interviews in El Salvador indicate that tragically, the country is now a police state. In addition to the military and police, Bukele controls both the legislature and the judiciary and his continuing "state of exception" gives him absolute control. We were told of the presence of "snitch lines" whereby members of the public could report on activity by their neighbors and these reports were then followed up by the police/military. In every town we visited, we saw three or four members of the military usually accompanied by police quietly patrolling the streets, ostensibly in search of gang members. As we mentioned earlier, Bukele's popularity in El Salvador is a result of the relief felt by many Salvadorans that the gang activity that menaced the population for the past 20 to 30 years appears to have been curtailed, at least for the time being. It would be a mistake to underestimate the strength of this feeling of relief in many Salvadorans whose lives had long been constrained by so much fear and anxiety due to the violence and threats posed by gang activity in the country. One can appreciate the sense of freedom to move about the streets without worrying about being caught up in the activity of competing gang members defending their territory or that they might be murdered or that their children might be recruited to gang activity. Similarly, businesses for the first time in a long time could now operate without being required to pay "taxes" or face violence or death by the gangs. In spite of this relief and the sense of gratitude to Bukele on the part of many, a number of people — particularly those who themselves or members of their family have been the victims of Bukele's arrests and intimidation — are beginning to apprehend the costs in terms of democratic liberties. The victims' complaints are echoed by human rights organizations and social leaders who denounce the lack of a real public security policy and the failure to attack the structural causes of violence⁸⁹.

During our investigation of the circumstances surrounding the arrest of the Santa Marta Five, we had the opportunity to travel to San Isidro and Santa Marta in the department of Cabañas. San Isidro is the site of the former El Dorado gold mine which operated from 1948 to 1953. In the early 2000's, Pacific Rim tried to re-open it and, although initially granted an exploration license, was denied an exploitation license following community opposition. As mentioned earlier, San Isidro was also the home of the first of four murdered anti-mining activists, Marcelo Rivera.⁹⁰ There, we were able to talk with several members of the mayor's office. Their account of the desperate conditions facing their municipality is replicated in municipalities across the country and will be discussed further below.

In Santa Marta, we were able to see first-hand the work that the community is doing in agroecology and visit their organic greenhouses and learn about their success in producing vegetables hydroponically. We also learned of the terror felt by this community when Santa Marta was overrun by the military in search of gang members in August 2023. That month, Bukele sent 7,000 military and 1,000 police into the department.⁹¹ Such a presence of heavily armed military re-traumatized many of the people of Santa Marta who had been forced to flee to Mesa Grande refugee camp in Honduras during the war after witnessing the massacre of relatives and close friends.

Community leaders also talked about their fears that the resulting out-migration of these military actions will have on their community, especially on the younger generations.

Likewise, we learned that in the Cabañas municipality of Cinquera, normally a quiet town without the presence gangs or serious crime, the military demanded entrance to the communal house. When told it wasn't available, they simply occupied it during the night and without permission stayed for weeks.⁹² In the nearby canton of El Cacao, soldiers were

stationed in the communal house for over a year.⁹³ This military intrusion mirrored such scenes in countless towns and villages throughout El Salvador as Bukele's war on gangs unfolded. For many, especially those old enough to have suffered the psychological trauma of the "scorched earth" policy employed by the military during the armed conflict, the result was and remains one of utter terror.

Overall, we were shocked at the level of fear, suffering and corruption in the country. Fear because the detentions are so arbitrary and sudden that many parents fear their teenage kids could get picked up. At least in the north of the country, as mentioned, this fear has led to increased out-migration to the US, particularly by youth. For example, last May, in the community of Santa Marta, Manuel Gamez, son of human rights defender Vidalina Morales, was detained. Manuel was detained by the National Civil Police and released after 40 hours due to national and international pressure, without any explanation and without any charges against him.⁹⁴ There is also fear in social movements because leaders of movements and ordinary people are being picked up when they speak out against Bukele (including municipal workers who complain they aren't being paid).

We learned that there are at least 17 labour leaders who were arrested under the state of exception and are in jail. Other workers have had their salaries cut or have missed paychecks and if they complain, they have been fired and some arrested⁹⁵. We were also told that the situation of labour in El Salvador is not well known outside the country because some journalists have also been arrested or otherwise harassed to the point that they have left the country for their own safety. There is fear also because Bukele's powers are absolute, and he is expanding the military in a country with no external threats. And there is suffering because food prices are rising and government budgets for health, education, and agriculture are being cut, leading to problems in payment of salaries of personnel.

On June 14, 2023, Bukele signed into law a radical reorganization of the municipal government structure. Municipalities are being reduced from 262 to 44.⁹⁶ While Bukele claims this move is simply cost-saving, others believe that it is also gerrymandering and another method of solidifying his power as many of the municipalities that opposed him will now find their voices submerged in larger political entities. CISPES has recently summarized the consequences of these constraints:

.....over 20,000 public workers have been fired illegally since Bukele took office. The majority worked in national institutions, while 25 municipalities fired 4,444 total workers and about 2,500 were fired from the Legislative Assembly. This downsizing of the public workforce has resulted in the elimination of 10 unions.⁹⁷

We fear that there is a real hunger crisis coming. Bukele faces a fiscal/economic crisis, and he is dealing with it by eliminating municipalities and slashing municipal budgets (the town of San Isidro mentioned above used to get \$157,000 a month from the national government, and it is now getting \$27,000), which means mass layoffs in towns, piling up garbage, and a

crumbling economy held up only by remittances. More than one-fifth of the population of El Salvador lives in the United States and their remittances accounted for 25 percent of the GDP in 2021.98

We also learned of growing evidence of corruption around foreign loans coming into the country. In 2020, El Salvador received a US\$389 million emergency loan from the IMF for immediate COVID pandemic relief. Following that loan, the then-independent Attorney General, Raúl Melara, launched a criminal investigation⁹⁹ that became known as Operation Cathedral. It revealed a complex web of fraudulent practices in various departments of Bukele's administration that were overseen by three of Bukele's brothers — Karim, Ibrajim, and Yusef — as well as his cousin and head of Nuevas Ideas, Xavier Zablah.¹⁰⁰ When the pro-Bukele legislative block replaced Melara on May 1, 2021, with Rodolfo Delgado, the latter quickly disbanded the investigation. The Bukele-controlled Legislative Assembly later passed a law blocking any scrutiny of pandemic purchases by government agencies and granted immunity to those accused of embezzling Covid relief funds.¹⁰¹

There is also great fear that Bukele's ruthlessness in the continued arrests under the "state of exception" will get even worse after his re-election scheduled for February 4, 2024, because then he will not have to appease anyone. He will have five years of absolute control and possibly more. So, there is a feeling that outside influence and pressure for ending the "state of exception" and dropping unjust legal cases will be most effective before the election. Outside pressure may have less impact after the elections.

As mentioned, we were also able to interview members of Tutela Legal Maria Julia Hernandez and MOVIR (Movimiento de Víctimas del Régimen), another human rights group that is speaking out about the abuses of fundamental justice inherent in the Bukele "mano dura" approach to fighting gang crime.

The prison conditions described to us by Tutela Legal and MOVIR are horrendous. People used the terms torture and concentration camps. The food is horrible, and cells are packed, the noise is constant, and the lights are on 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. And, when any one prisoner breaks rules, everyone is punished, for example by forcing everyone to do somersaults on concrete floors for up to an hour, punishing every bone of exhausted and emaciated bodies. There have been reports that more than 150 people have died in prison since the beginning of the "state of exception" and that when families finally gain access to loved ones, many of the bodies show signs of beatings and physical torture. The exact number of deaths is difficult to assess because prisons often do not notify the family directly of deaths; the family learns only when they are approached by a morgue or a funeral home to collect the body.

The Bukele government has attacked activists, political opponents, labour leaders, critics, and journalists with equal intensity. Bukele's own social media presence is reinforced by an army of supporting trolls that reproduce his government propaganda. The well-known and respected online critical news outlet, El Faro, moved its administrative and legal operations

to San Juan, Costa Rica, following relentless government harassment, though its newsroom remains in El Salvador.¹⁰²

In summary, the arbitrary arrest and imprisonment of the Santa Marta Five is only the tip of the iceberg of injustice and inhumanity in El Salvador. What our delegation learned is that the government of El Salvador has moved systematically in the direction of becoming an autocratic or authoritarian regime. The fact that this is happening with the tacit acknowledgement of many of the Salvadoran public is no reason for complacency. Nations wishing to continue or increase economic ties with El Salvador, whether to open space for the resumption of Canadian mining or discourage Bukele's flirtations with China¹⁰³ and the proposed free trade agreement,¹⁰⁴ must not turn a blind eye to his attacks on democracy. While it is the delegation's first priority to learn about the legal case against the Santa Marta Five, this goal is now linked to the broader need to expose our governments and the public to the depth of the dangers of the Bukele's dictatorship, especially to those in prison or otherwise victimized by Bukele.

VIII. Recommendations

The delegation was extremely alarmed that amidst the human right abuses, the movement toward authoritarian government and the corruption and lack of transparency of the Bukele government, that neither the US or the Canadian government, or the European Union or others, are currently speaking out publicly for major shifts toward democracy. Members of the US Congress and the Canadian Parliament have been critical, but the executive branches of both governments are now quiet.

Neither government has committed to press for the dropping of charges against the five water defenders. Neither is speaking up to protest the tens of thousands of innocent people in jail. Neither is raising publicly concerns about the continuous state of exceptions.

The delegation asks, why the complete shift in policy. When Bukele's Nuevas Ideas party in February 2021 won 64 of the 84 seats in the National Assembly, and he proceeded to dismiss and replace five judges as well as the Attorney General, there was an international outcry that included several members of the US government.¹⁰⁵ US Secretary of State Antony Blinken called President Bukele and expressed his "grave concern" and impressed upon him the fact that "an independent judiciary is essential to democratic governance." US Vice-President Kamala Harris also expressed her concerns in a tweet. Internationally, Human Rights Watch referred to the move as "an assault on democracy". At the time, Bukele responded to international criticism by tweeting that, ".... with all due respect: We're cleaning our house...and that is none of your business."¹⁰⁶

The members of this delegation ask: Where are these voices now that every significant pillar of democracy in El Salvador has been dismantled by the Bukele government?

Inexplicably, in the summer of 2023, the US government has shifted gears to cozy up to Bukele. Earlier, they spoke out clearly about Bukele's plans to illegally remain in office two years ago¹⁰⁷ – and now nothing. Over the past few months, we've seen an increase in the level of public appearances between the U.S. State Department and Salvadoran public officials, including Secretary Blinken welcoming Salvadoran Foreign Minister Alexadra Hill in DC with a press conference. What message does this send just a few months ahead of an election in which Bukele is running unconstitutionally? The U.S. has been an active participant in El Salvador's security and prison systems for decades and the skyrocketing level of human rights violations seems to have made no impact on continued U.S. support. In October 2023, the U.S. donated two more military helicopters and other military equipment in a major photo op with the Embassy. Similarly, the Canadian government remains silent; we learned of at least one Canadian in Bukele's prison as Canadian mining corporations no doubt salivate over the prospect of Bukele's reversal of the mining ban.

And currently, neither the US nor the Canadian government is currently opposing a \$1.3 billion loan that Bukele is negotiating with the IMF.¹⁰⁸ Previously, the US Treasury Department and the IMF expressed great reluctance in the loan, citing lack of budget transparency and El Salvador's adoption of Bitcoin as legal tender. However, the US administration's about-face on Bukele – embracing him even as he violates the constitution, suspends civil liberties, and undermines democratic checks on executive power – has coincided with signals from IMF officials that they are approaching an agreement on the loan. Rodrigo Valdes, director of the IMF's Western Hemisphere Department, recently said "The engagement with El Salvador has been very productive. We just had a mission there, a negotiating mission, but we knew that it would be a first step. We're not there yet." He added that before agreement can be achieved "certain structural measures" are needed.¹⁰⁹

We have great concerns that this loan will only fund further repression, and corruption, and that much of the money will be misused or embezzled by cronies of Bukele, as have prior loans. For example, in 2021, El Salvador received a US\$600 million loan from the Central American Bank for Economic Integration (CABEI) to provide relief to small businesses negatively affected by the COVID pandemic. An investigation by the Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project found that Bukele diverted US\$200 million of that loan to pay for the adoption of Bitcoin.¹¹⁰

Hence, our recommendations:

To the Salvadoran Government: Based on the principles of respect for the rule of law, due process, democracy, and human rights, and commitment to the protection of civil society actors in El Salvador, including human rights and environmental defenders, we urge you to:

-Drop the charges against the Santa Marta Five;

-Withdraw the state of emergency and implement a real public security policy;

-Re-establish suspended rights;

-Restore the independence of the different branches of the state: executive, legislative and judiciary.

-Maintain the prohibition on metallic mining.

To the governments of the United States and Canada, we urge you to advocate now for the dropping of the charges against the Santa Marta Five based on:

- the principles of the respect for the rule of law, due process, democracy, human rights, and commitment to the protection of civil society actors in El Salvador, including human rights and environmental defenders.
- the 1992 Peace Agreement and National Reconciliation Law adopted one week after the historic Peace Agreement and which is still in full force to this day. This law was passed as fulfillment of the commitments signed by the Government of El Salvador, the FMLN, and the United Nations Secretary-General, with the full support from governments such as Canada, the United States, Mexico, Spain, Colombia, and Venezuela. It is critical that the Salvadoran Peace Agreement be upheld as it has greatly shaped subsequent peace accords in the region and around the world.

In addition, we urge you to:

- 1. Attend, as international observers, all upcoming trials of the Five. If attendance at the trial proceedings is not possible, the Embassy's request to attend would be a significant demonstration of international interest and concern.
- 2. Call for a return to democracy in El Salvador, the cancellation of the "state of exception", and the restoration of the independence of the different branches of the state: executive, legislative and judiciary.
- 3. Instruct the US and Canadian IMF Executive Directors to vote no on Bukele's request for a \$1.3 billion loan.

To the Government of Canada, we urge you to implement these recommendations as an integral part of "Voices at Risk: Canada's Guidelines on Supporting Human Rights Defenders".¹¹¹ These guidelines recognize the key role played by human rights and environmental defenders in protecting and promoting human rights, water, and the environment and strengthening the rule of law, often at great risk to themselves, their families, and their communities, and to the organizations and movements they represent.

To the Government of The United States, we urge you to diligently implement Assistant Secretary of State Nichol's October 2023 comment at IDHUCA about the US government's "unbreakable commitment to supporting and protecting civil society actors in El Salvador." This should include immediate US government advocacy to drop the legal case against the five water defenders and free the labor leaders from prison.

To the government of Mexico (and Spain, Colombia, and Venezuela):

- State your intent to protect the commitments made in the Peace Agreement signed in 1992 in Mexico City. It was negotiated under the auspices of the Secretary General of the United Nations and was signed by representatives of the government of El Salvador and the FMLN insurgency.

- The president of Mexico, Andres Manuel López Obrador, should uphold what he expressed in May 2022, when he visited El Salvador, that Mexico proposed the creation of the Contadora Group, through which peace was achieved, and "that it is a source of pride for us Mexicans, because those agreements were signed in Chapultepec Castle, in Mexico City".

- Mexico should lead the defense of the Peace Agreement and urge Spain, Colombia, and Venezuela, who acted as friends of the Secretary General in the peace process, to lead as well.

END-NOTES

1. Lakani, Nina (2013, January 14) "Salvadoran environmental defenders detained for decades-old crimes." The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2017/mar/30/el-salvador-makes-history-first-nation-to-impose-blanket-ban-on-metal-mining

2. United Nations Peacemaker, 1992 "Chapultepec Agreement" https://peacemaker. un.org/elsalvador-chapultepec92

3. For a thorough award-winning examination of El Salvador's anti-mining struggle, see also Robin Broad and John Cavanagh (2021) The Water Defenders, Beacon Press

4. Palumbo, Gene and Elisabeth Malkin (2017 March 19) "El Salvador, Prizing Water Over Gold, Bans All Metal Mining." The New York Times https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/29/world/americas/el-salvador-prizing-water-over-gold-bans-all-metal-mining.html

5. Gatehouse, Mike (2023 February 1) "El Salvador Water Defenders Arrested – Does this herald a return to mining? Latin America Bureau (LAB) https://lab.org.uk/el-salvador-water-defenders-arrested/#:~:text=The%20five%20are%20accused%20by, the%20daughter%20of%20the%20victim.

6. Dinur, Esty (2023 August 6) "The Crime of Fighting for a Better Life: In El Salvador environmental defenders and civic leaders opposed to mining are being targeted for arrest. The Progressive Magazine https://progressive.org/magazine/the-crime-of-fighting-for-abetter-life-dinur-2023-0806/

7. Radwin, Maxwell (2023 August 2) "International community calls for release of El Salvador antimining activists." Mongabay https://news.mongabay.com/2023/08/ international-community-calls-for-release-of-el-salvador-antimining-activists/

8. The Wisconsin Bail out the People Movement (2023 September 3) "El Salvador: The Santa Marta and ADES Water Defenders Under Arrest as the Fight to have their charges dismissed continues. https://wibailoutpeople.org/2023/09/07/the-santa-marta-and-ades-water-defenders-under-house-arrest-as-the-fight-to-have -their-charges-dismissed-continues/

9. YSUCA (2023, September 25) "Piden sobreseimiento definitivo para líderes de Santa Marta" YSUCA, https://ysuca.org.sv/2023/09/piden-sobreseimiento-definitivo-para-lideres-de-santa-marta/

10. Embajada de Francia en El Salvador (2016, August 31), XXXV Aniversario de la Declaración franco-mexicana, https://sv.ambafrance.org/XXXV-Aniversario-de-la-Declaracion-franco-mexicana

11. Stuart, David (1994) "United Nations Involvement in the Peace Process in El Salvador," chap. in Building International Community, Kevin Clements and Robin Ward, eds. (St. Leonard's, Australia: Allen & Unwin, 1994) pp. 261-272. https://www.beyondintractability. org/artsum/stuart-salvador

12. United Nations General Assembly Security Council (1992 January 30) "Peace Agreement" https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/peacemaker.un.org/files/SV_920116_ ChapultepecAgreement.pdf

13. Cerqueira, Daniel and Leonor Arteaga (2016 June) "Challenging the Amnesty Law in El Salvador: National and International Alternatives to Bring an End to Impunity" Due Process of Law Foundation https://www.dplf.org/sites/default/files/amnesty_law-final-24june.pdf

14. Ibid. Page 6

15. https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/file/ElSalvador-Report.pdf

16. https://www.usip.org/publications/1992/07/truth-commission-el-salvador

17. United Nations Office of Human Rights (2016 July 15) El Salvador: "Hope for the victims" – UN experts welcome annulment of the Amnesty Law https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2016/07/el-salvador-hope-victims-un-experts-welcome-annulment-amnesty-law

18. Op. cit. Cerqueira, p. 6

19. https://cispes.org/section/law-reconciliation-timeline?language=en

20. John, Tara 2022 December 15 "El Salvador has arrested 2% of its adult population in its war on gangs. Other countries are taking note." CNN https://www.cnn.com/2022/12/15/ americas/el-salvador-war-on-gangs-bukele-intl-latam/index.html

21. Sherman, Christopher (2021, December 8) "U.S. Treasury: El Salvador government negotiated with gangs." AP https://apnews.com/article/nayib-bukele-el-salvador-gangsc378285a36d55c18f741c3f65892f801

22. Martínez, Carlos, Gabriela Cáceres y Óscar Martínez (2021) August El Faro: El Salvador-Gangs Criminal Investigation Found the Bukele Administration Hid Evidence of Negotiations with Gang Leaders.

23. Alamán, Marcos (2021 March 1) "Salvadoran president appears to win control of congress." Associated Press https://apnews.com/article/world-news-el-salvador-nayib-bukele-central-america-san-salvador-4bce54a9a5294b991465e92a2740486f

24. Agren, David 2020 February 16 The Guardian "Nayib Bukele's military stunt raises alarming memories in El Salvador" https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/feb/16/el-salvador-nayib-bukele-militaryalarming-memories

25. Human Rights Watch 2023 World Report: El Salvador Events of 2022 https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2023/country-chapters/el-salvador#: ~:text=In%20March%2C%20the%20National%20Assembly, detention%2C%20and%20due%20process%20violations.

26. Ibid.

27. Alemán, Marcos (2023) October 27 " El Salvador's President Bukele registers for 2024 reelection — unconstitutionally, critics say" https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/el-salvadors-president-bukele-registers-2024-reelection-unconstitutionally-104434602

28. Youkee, Mat (2021, September) "Nayib Bukele calls himself the 'world's coolest dictator' – but is he joking?" The Guardian https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/sep/26/naybib-bukele-el-salvador-president-coolest-dictator

29. Washington Office on Latin America (WOLA) (2023 March 27) " A Year of Suspended Civil Liberties in El Salvador: When the Exception Becomes the Rule" https://www.wola.org/ 2023/03/year-suspended-civil-liberties-el-salvador-when-exception-becomes-rule/

30. Oppenheimer, Andres (2023 updated July 29) "El Salvador's Bukele is Latin America's most popular President. But at what cost?" Miami Herald September 29, 2023. https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/news-columns-blogs/andres-oppenheimer/ article277719883.html

31. Statistica Research Department (2023 August) "Countries with the largest number of prisoners per 100,000 of the national population, as of January 2023" https://www.statista.com/statistics/262962/countries-with-the-most-prisoners-per-100-000-inhabitants/

32. Reuters (2023 February 1) "El Salvador opens 40,000-person prison as arrests soar in gang crackdown"

https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/el-salvador-opens-40000-person-prison-arrests-soar-gang-crackdown-2023-02-01/

33. France 24 (2023 August 23) "Inside El Salvador's mega-prison holding 12,000 alleged gangsters."

https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20230823-inside-el-salvador-s-mega-prison-holding-12-000-alleged-gangsters

34. YouTube https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=srOoT3FfyrY

35. Freeman, Will (2023 February 16) "Nayib Bukele's Growing List of Latin American Admirers." Americas Quarterly https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/nayib-bukeles-growing-list-of-latin-american-admirers/

36. Uetricht, Micah and Branko Marcetic, (2016 December 12) "Remembering El Mozote", Jacobin https://jacobin.com/2016/12/el-mozote-el-salvador-war-reagan-atlacatl-massacre

37. Nickelsberg, Robert (1983) "Atlacatl Battalion During Military Operation In San Miguel", American University Digital Research Archive https://dra.american.edu/islandora/object/ auislandora%3A96599

38. Reuters (2022) November "El Salvador frees army officer behind Jesuit massacre." https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/el-salvador-court-frees-army-officer-behind-jesuit-massacre-2022-11-15/

39. Vivanco, José Miguel (2020 November 9) "El Salvador's Army, with the President's help, Blocks El Mozote Massacre Investigation", Human Rights Watch https://www.hrw.org/news/ 2020/11/09/el-salvadors-army-presidents-help-blocks-el-mozote-massacre-investigation

40. Gressier, Roman (2023 September 29) "Virginia Judge Rejects Deportation of Salvadoran Colonel Tied to El Mozote Massacre" El Faro https://elfaro.net/en/202309/el_salvador/27075/virginia-judge-rejects-deportation-of-salvadoran-colonel-tied-to-el-mozote-massacre? utm_source=El+Faro_DB&utm_campaign=8e1df7485d-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2020_04_22_01_08_COPY_01&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_620365af5b-8e1df7485d-395132080

41. Ibid. page 2

42. Luz Nóchez, Maria (2023 August 25) "Letter from Academia Scolds Bukele for Depicting Peace Accords as a Farce," El Faro https://elfaro.net/en/202101/el_salvador/25153/Letterfrom-Academia-Scolds-Bukele-for-Depicting-Peace-Accords-as-a-%E2%80%98Farce%E2%80%99.htm

43. Op. cit. Gatehouse, Mike (2023 February)

44. Focos TV (2019, December 5) "La Masacre Olvidada del Rio Lempa" https://focostv.com/ los-olvidados-por-la-historia/la-masacre-ignorada-del-rio-lempa.html 45. Valencia Caravantes, Daniel (2015, April 25) "Investigación señala responsabilidad de coronel Ochoa Pérez en masacre en Cabañas" https://www.elfaro.net/es/201504/noticias/ 16904/Investigaci%C3%B3n-se%C3%B1ala-responsabilidad-de-coronel-Ochoa-P%C3%A9rezen-masacre-en-Caba%C3%B1as.htm

46. Lainez. V., (2020 June 20), "Masacre en el caserío Los Planes - El Picacho", https://www. abriendobrecha.org/santa-marta/248-masacre-en-el-caserio-los-planes-el-picacho

47. Diaz, Marvin (1917, November 1) "San Gregorio, historia de una masacre olvidada en Cabañas", https://gatoencerrado.news/2017/11/01/san-gregorio-historia-de-una-masacre-olvidada-en-cabanas/

48. PDDH El Salvador (2021, March 18) "Pronunciamiento del Procurador para la Defensa de los Derechos Humanos, José Apolonio Tobar Serrano, en ocasión de conmemorarse las masacres ocurridas, en marzo de 1981, en los canto-nes Santa Marta, Peña Blanca y San Antonio, municipio de Victoria, Cabañas", https://www.pddh.gob.sv/wp-content/uploads/ 2022/04/21_03_18-Pronunciamiento-Conmemoraci%C3%B3n-masacre-de-campesinosmunicipio-de-Victoria-Caba%C3%B1as-1981.pdf

49. Broad, Robin and John Cavanagh (2017) "Historic Wins for Democracy and Rights in Latin America." Online Exclusive. https://www.ethicsandinternationalaffairs.org/online-exclusives/historic-wins-for-democracy-and-rights-in-el-salvador

50. Broad, Robin and John Cavanagh (2015) "Poorer Countries and the Environment: Friends or Foes?" World Development, Volume 72, pp. 419-431

51. Broad, Robin and John Cavanagh (2021) The Water Defenders: How Ordinary People Saved a Country from Corporate Greed. Beacon Press

52. Montoya, Ainhoa (2023) "Post-extractive juridification: Undoing the legal foundations of mining in El Salvador" Geoforum Volume 138, January https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0016718522002512#b0225

53. Edenhofer N (2022). Mining Boom and Contentious Politics across Central America: Elites, Movements and Party Systems. Journal of Latin American Studies 54, 253–281

54. Artiga-Purcell, James Alejandro (2022) "Hydrosocial extractive territories: Gold, sugarcane, and contested water politics in El Salvador," Geoforum, Vol 131 pp 93-104 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0016718522000598?via%3Dihub

55. Broad, Robin and John Cavanagh (2015) "Poor Countries and the Environment: Friends or Foes?" World Development Volume 72 pp. 419-431 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X15000662

56. Ibid.

57. The ADES website: https://www.adessantamarta.sv/en-us/about-us/brief-history-of-ades#: ~:text=ADES%20was%20born%20out%200f,the%20armed%20conflict%200f%201980.

58. Ibid.

59. Artiga-Purcell, J. Alejandro (2018) "From Mining to Water: 25 years of Community Solidarity and Organizing." Share Foundation website: http://www.share-elsalvador.org/blog/from-mining-to-water-25-years-of-community-solidarity-and-organizing

60. Ibid.

61. See: https://ips-dc.org/open_letter_to_world_bank_officials_on_pacific_rim-el_salvador_ case/ See also https://stopesmining.org/

62. Cavanagh, John (2023) "Is Mining Money Behind the Arrest of Salvadoran Water Defenders?" Foreign Policy in Focus, February 1 https://fpif.org/is-mining-money-behind-the-arrest-of-salvadoran-water-defenders/

63. Op. cit Broad and Cananagh (2015)

64. Brauch, Martin D. (2017) March 13 Investment Treaty News "Pac Rim v. El Salvador: all claims dismissed; OceanaGold to pay US\$8 million in costs" https://www.iisd.org/itn/en/2017/03/13/all-claims-dismissed-oceanagold-to-pay-usd-8-million-in-costs-pac-rim-cayman-llc-v-el-salvador-icsid-case-no-arb-09-12/

65. Collins, Denis (2009) September Journal of Business Ethics, page 259 "The Failure of a Socially Responsive Gold Mining MNC in El Salvador: Ramifications of NGO Mistrust" https://www.researchgate.net/publication/225267300_The_Failure_of_a_Socially_ Responsive_Gold_Mining_MNC_in_El_Salvador_Ramifications_of_NGO_Mistrust

66. Ibid. "a) The Citizen"

67. Pérez-Rocha Manuel (2014) "When Corporations Sue Governments", New York Times, Dec.3 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/12/04/opinion/when-corporations-sue-governments. html

68. Montoya, Ainhoa (2023) "Post-extractive juridification: Undoing the legal foundations of mining in El Salvador," Geoforum Volume 138, Jannuary.

69. Broad, Robin and John Cavanagh (2021) The Water Defenders: How Ordinary People Saved a Country from Corporate Greed," Beacon Press. https://www.amazon.ca/Water-Defenders-Ordinary-Country-Corporate/dp/0807029025

70. Lakani, Nina (2017) "El Salvador makes history as first nation to impose blanket ban on metal mining." The Guardian https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2017/mar/ 30/el-salvador-makes-history-first-nation-to-impose-blanket-ban-on-metal-mining

71. Op. cit. Montoya (2023)

72. Schalk, Owen and Pedro Cabezas (2023 January 21) "El Salvador Arrests Anti-mining Activists as Transnational Companies Eye Investment", Canadian Dimension https:// canadiandimension.com/articles/view/el-salvador-arrests-anti-mining-activists-astransnational-companies-eye-investment

73. Alas, Sarai (2022 ocotber 22) "Ambientalistas manifestaron su preocupación por posibles reformas sin debate público", https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Gobierno-salvadoreno—asigna-4.5-millones-para-revisar-ley-minera-20221028-0075.html

74. Facultad de Ciencias Económicas, Universidad de El Salvador (2023 November), "Analisis Del Proyecto De Presupuesto 2024" https://drive.google.com/file/d/ 1PfpPOdj7HBAdUpaQ9poSms7qmGeoyzh-/view

75. Op.cit Radwin, Maxwell (2023 August 2) https://news.mongabay.com/2023/08/ international-community-calls-for-release-of-el-salvador-antimining-activists/

76. Broad, Robin and John Cavanagh (2016, October 1) "The Executives of a Global Mining Corporation Assumed it would be Easy to get their Way in Rural Northern El Salvador. They were Wrong." https://inequality.org/research/el-salvador-lessons-tpp-fight/

77. Lakhani, Nina (2023 April 10) "Environmental defenders reel from Mexico and Central America attacks" The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/apr/10/environmental-defenders-mexico-central-america-attacks

78. Cavanagh, John, and Olivia Alperstein (2023 January 20) "251 Organizations from 29 countries call on Salvadoran government to drop the charges against leading Water Defenders arrested on January 11", Institute for Policy Studies. https://ips-dc.org/release-251-organizations-from-29-countries-call-on-salvadoran-government-to-drop-the-charges-against-leading-water-defenders-arrested-on-january-11/

79. Divergentes (2023 October 12) "Todo lo que debe saber sobre la deuda pública de El Salvador que asfixia a Nayib Bukele",

80. Aleman, Uveli (2023 Septmber 5) "La Cepal prevé que la economía de El Salvador crezca un 2.1 % en 2023", https://diario.elmundo.sv/economia/la-cepal-preve-que-la-economia-de-el-salvador-crezca-un-21-en-2023

81. Divergentes (2023 Septemrber 12) "¿Más inversión en El Salvador?" https://www. divergentes.com/mas-inversion-en-el-salvador/

82. Magaña, Yolanda (2023, October 17) "Polémica en Asamblea por recorte de \$108 millones que incluye a Educación y Seguridad" https://diario.elmundo.sv/politica/polemica-en-asamblea-por-recorte-de-108-millones-que-incluye-a-educacion-y-seguridad

83. Op. cit. Cavanagh and Alperstein (2023 January 21) https://ips-dc.org/release-251organizations-from-29-countries-call-on-salvadoran-government-to-drop-the-chargesagainst-leading-water-defenders-arrested-on-january-11/

84. Mining Watch Canada (2023 April 25) Cision "Arbitrary Arrests of Water Defenders in El Salvador Puts at Risk Peace Accord." https://www.newswire.ca/news-releases/arbitrary-arrests-of-water-defenders-in-el-salvador-puts-at-risk-peace-accord-854607069.html

85. Sandoval, William (2023, May 15) "Relatora Especial de la ONU pide liberar a capturados de Santa Marta", https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Relatora-Especial-de-la-ONU-pide-liberar-a-capturados-de-Santa-Marta-20230516-0059.html

86. Seventeen Members of US Congress, (2023 July 18) Letter to the Congress of the United States https://pocan.house.gov/sites/pocan.house.gov/files/documents/7.18.23_ FINAL%20Letter%20t0%20State%20re%20El%20Salvador%20Water%20Defenders.pdf

87. Infobae (2023, August 17) "Denunciaron a El Salvador ante la CIDH por atropellos cometidos contra un grupo de líderes comunitarios detenidos en enero", https://www. infobae.com/america/america-latina/2023/08/17/denunciaron-a-el-salvador-ante-la-cidh-por-atropellos-cometidos-contra-un-grupo-de-lideres-comunitarios-detenidos-en-enero/

88. See for example: (2023, July 10) Santiago Pérez "The Country With the Highest Murder Rate Now Has the Highest Incarceration Rate" https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-countrywith-the-highest-murder-rate-now-has-the-highest-incarceration-rate-b5401da7

89. Herrera, L. (2023, November 10) "Cinco tesis sobre el régimen de excepción", https://gatoencerrado.news/2023/10/11/cinco-tesis-sobre-el-regimen-de-excepcion

90. Patterson, Brent (2009) Council of Canadians "Anti-mining Activists Murdered in El Salvador", https://canadians.org/analysis/anti-mining-activists-murdered-el-salvador/

91. Maldonado, Carlos (2023) El Paiz, "Nayib Bukele impone un nuevo cerco a las pandillas al movilizar a 7.000 militares en El Salvador"

 $https://elpais.com/internacional/2023-08-01/nayib-bukele-impone-un-nuevo-cerco-a-las-pandillas-al-movilizar-a-7000-militares-en-el-salvador.html?rel=buscador_noticias$

92. El Salvador Now. Org "Military and Police Have Taken Over the Community House of Cinquera https://www.elsalvadornow.org/2023/08/04/military-and-police-have-taken-over-the-community-house-of-cinquera-militares-y-policias-se-han-tomado-la-casa-comunal-de-cinquera/

93. Ibid. El Salvador Now

94. Deutsche Welle, (2023, May 19), "El Salvador: piden investigar la captura de Manuel Gámez", https://www.dw.com/es/el-salvador-piden-investigar-la-captura-de-manuelg%C3%A1mez/a-65672908

95. Villaroel, Gabriela (2023) "Al menos 16 sindicalistas detenidos durante régimen de excepción", https://www.laprensagrafica.com/elsalvador/Al-menos-16-sindicalistas-detenidos-durante-regimen-de-excepcion-20230418-0059.html

96. Reuters (2023) June 14 "El Salvador consolidates local governments, opposition warns of power grab" https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/el-salvador-consolidates-local-governments-opposition-warns-power-grab-2023-06-14/

97. Cispes (2023) Blogpost September 25, "Bukele Regime Ramps Up Attacks on Unions" https://cispes.org/article/bukele-regime-ramps-attacks-unions

98. International Monetary Fund (2023) IMF Country Focus https://www.imf.org/en/News/ Articles/2022/02/15/cf-el-salvadors-comeback-constrained-by-increased-risks

99. Papadovassilakis, Alex (2021) May 10 Insight Crime "Pandemic Spending Immunity Deepens El Salvador Corruption Concerns" https://insightcrime.org/news/pandemic-immunity-el-salvador-corruption/

100. Ibid.

102. Osgood, Brian (2023) April "Criminalising journalism': Famous Salvadoran outlet to relocate," Aljazeera https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/4/14/criminalising-journalism-famous-salvadoran-paper-to-relocate

103. The Central America Group (2023) May 10 https://www.thecentralamericangroup.com/el-salvador-and-china-trade/

104. Jennings, Ralph (2022) November 10 South China Morning Post https://www.scmp. com/economy/china-economy/article/3199152/chinas-free-trade-talks-el-salvador-reflectbeijings-inroads-us-backyard

105. BBC (2021) May 3 "US concerned over removal of top Salvadorean judges." https:// www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-56970026

106. Ibid.

107. Mejia, Juan Carlos (2021) September 4, elsalvador.com "Jean Manes: El gobierno de los Estados Unidos condena la decisión tomada por la Sala de lo Constitucional sobre reelección de Bukele https://www.elsalvador.com/eldiariodehoy/jean-manes-gobierno-estados-unidos-condena-decision-sala/875761/2021/

108. Reuters (2022) July 14 "El Salvador finance minister says possible IMF deal no panacea"

109. Martínez, Carlos, Gabriela Cáceres y Óscar Martínez (2021) August El Faro: El Salvador-Gangs Criminal Investigation Found the Bukele Administration Hid Evidence of Negotiations with Gangs

110. Alan, Trent (2023) November 1 Cryptonews "Investigation Reveals El Salvador Misused One-Third of \$600 million COVID Relief for Bitcoin," https://cryptonews.com/news/ investigation-reveals-el-salvador-misused-one-third-of-600-million-covid-relief-for-bitcoin. htm

111. Global Affairs Canada (2019) "Voices at Risk: Canada's Guidelines on Supporting Human Rights Defenders".

https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/assets/pdfs/issues_development-enjeux_ developpement/human_rights-droits_homme/rights_defenders-guide-defenseurs_droits_en. pdf